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As Park reported, the previous article on the intergenera-
tional transmission of trauma effects in offspring of former 
“comfort women” had many limitations. It was a preliminary 
study on only 6 children of the survivors.1 Although the re-
sults were significant since it first demonstrated the intergen-
erational transmission of trauma effects in offspring of for-
mer “comfort women,” further studies on a larger sample are 
warranted. Since all the personal information of the survivors 
and their families are privately held by the Ministry of Gen-
der Equality and Family, further studies on offspring of the 
survivors are feasible only with the support from the Ministry. 
However, to our knowledge, there are currently no specific 
plans or directions for further research on offspring of former 
“comfort women,” probably due to many barriers. The 6 chil-
dren of the former “comfort women” who had participated 
in the previous study was not a convenience sample. All the 
children of 38 survivors who had been alive in July 2016 were 
asked to participate in the study and only 6 children had given 
consent. Therefore, including children of the deceased former 
“comfort women” is the only way to expand the sample size. 

However, there are many practical difficulties in pursuing 
research on children of the deceased survivors. First, even if 
the biological children of the deceased former “comfort wom-
en” are included, the sample size would not be a large num-
ber. The total number of registered survivors are 240, but 
many are reported to be unmarried or impotent.2 Second, 
given the high rate of refusal in the former study, it would be 
very hard to gain consent from the children of the deceased 
survivors as well. Many of them could still suffer from stigma 
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and be reluctant to be exposed as children of former “comfort 
women.” Third, maternal PTSD status and other maternal 
trauma-related information would be lacking which is very 
important in evaluating transmitted effects of trauma. In the 
previous study, we were only able to evaluate the maternal 
PTSD diagnosis due to the limited information of the survi-
vors on the specific age or duration of the trauma. In the chil-
dren of the deceased survivors, information of the mothers re-
lated to the trauma would be even more limited. 

The largest body of research on transgenerational transmis-
sion of trauma has been the studies on second and third gen-
eration of Holocaust survivors.3 Many studies have demon-
strated that children and even grandchildren of Holocaust 
survivors with PTSD often exhibit psychiatric problems in-
cluding anxiety, guilt, aggressive behaviors and more.4 The 
studies on offspring of Holocaust survivors have enlightened 
the effects of transmitted trauma and the epigenetic modifi-
cations. Recently, many studies have been conducted on chil-
dren of responders of 9/11 World Trade Center (WTC) at-
tack.5 The results showed that children of WTC responders 
have increased risk for behavioral difficulties, poor school 
functioning, and emotional symptoms.6 These studies would 
not have been possible without the special interest and sup-
port from the government and the society. 

Therefore, the Korean government should take the initia-
tive in conducting further research on offspring of former 
“comfort women” despite the many methodological difficul-
ties and limitations the research would face. Only 21 “com-
fort women” survivors are currently alive. The number of sur-
vivors is decreasing every moment now. Finding evidence of 
effects of trauma in descendants of former “comfort women” 
is very important in order to demonstrate that the trauma is 
an ongoing tragedy even if decades have passed and even if 
most of the victims have passed away. Also, it could provide 
grounds for the need for reparation for the families of the sur-
vivors as well. Furthermore, improved understanding of epi-
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genetic transmission of PTSD in children of trauma survivors 
would allow better prevention and more targeted treatment 
interventions. 
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